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FROM THE PRESIDENT 

I have some very positive things to 
bring to your attention in this issue of 
the Newsletter. I have the feeling that 
there is a sense of a renewal in the IAS 
and an increasing interest in archaeology 
across Iowa. It is up to us to seize the 
moment. So, I am asking each member 
to help make our fellow Iowans aware of 
our society and our mission. 

We just concluded our Fall Meeting, 
September 19, at Lakeside Lab. We had 
40-plus people in attendance. The work­
shops were wonderful, and we had an op­
portunity to see some fine collections of 
artifacts. I want to thank everyone, on 
behalf of the IAS, who brought their ex­
hibits, and I want to thank Toby Morrow, 
Mark Anderson, Bill Green and Nancy 
Hodgson for conducting the workshops. I 
wish to thank Deb Baker for providing a 
tour of the Lakeside Lab. A special 
thanks to Deb Baker and Bill Green for 
making the arrangements for a very en­
joyable and informative meeting. 

Mary Helgevold, IAS Director, on be­
half of the IAS, presented a plaque to 
Dick Slattery for all of his years of ser­
vice to the IAS. We are extremely in­
debted to Dick for all of his contributions 
to the Society. 

Our Annual Meeting for next spring 
will be held in Des Moines and will be 
hosted by the Central Iowa Chapter that 
was organized this year. More informa­
tion on the Annual Meeting will be 
forthcoming. 

We're extremely pleased to wekome the 
Central Iowa Chapter to the IAS family 
of local chapters. Dave Cook is the presi­
dent of the Central Chapter, so if there are 
any IAS members in the area who would 
like to join this chapter, contact Dave 
Cook, P.O. Box 673, Slater, IA 50244. 
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Bill Anderson, IAS Director, from 
Richland is in the process of getting a lo­
cal chapter started in the Ottumwa area. 
An initial meeting of interested people 
was held in September and there was very 
good attendance. If you live in that area 
and are interested in joining, contact Bill 
Anderson, Box 51, Richland, IA 52585. 
We received the 1990 J o u r n a l  in 
September and I want to congratulate edi­
tor, Steve Lensink, for another superb 
Journal. 

We are planning Archaeology Week for 
September 11 through September 19, 
1993. We will be planning statewide ac­
tivities for that week. The purpose is to 
create more public awareness of archaeo­
logical issues. More information will be 
available on this later. 

The IAS Field School was a real suc­
cess this year. All the available slots 
for the field school were filled. A special 

Toby Morrow straightening arrow shaft. 
Photo by Robin Lillie. 
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thanks to Bill Green and the people at the 
OSA for making this such a successful 
event. I also want to acknowledge all the 
people who participated in the field 
school and welcome them to the IAS. I 
want to encourage your to sustain your 
commitment to archaeology and to con­
tinue as IAS members in the years to 
come. We will strive to merit your partic­
ipation and support. 

I want to close by thanking all of you 
for your support of the IAS this past 
year. We have some programs currently 
being developed that I think are going to 
position us for growth in the future, but 
nothing is as effective as individual 
members inviting neighbors, relatives, 
friends and acquaintances to become in­
volved in the IAS. So, once again, I am 
asking all of you to participate as we seek 
to increase our membership. Thank you. 

Jerry Phillips 



Toby Morrow adds fletching to arrow 
shaft. Photo by 8obin Lillie. 

IAS FALL MEETING GETS 
BRISKLY UNDERWAY 

By Sheila Hainlin 

The Iowa Archeological Society's Fall 
Meeting began in crisp temperatures un­
der a blue sky September 19 at Iowa 
Lakeside Laboratory, Lake West Okoboji. 
About 45 people attended. 

Registration was from lO:oo am to 
noon. During this time several artifact 
collections from northwest Iowa sites 
were arranged on tables around the room 
of Mahan Hall for visitor's inspection. 
Meanwhile, hot coffee was dispensed as 
members renewed old acquaintances and 
established new ones. A video was played 
showing the construction, still in 
progress, of the earthlodge in southwest 
Iowa. 

By noon, appetites were well honed for 
the substantial and very tasty lunch served 
at the Lakeside Lab's Mess Hall. At sev-

eral large round tables, members stoked 
up for the afternoon's events. 

second series of Workshops began. These 
Workshops repeated the first series, al­
lowing participants to attend other work­
shops. Additionally, Deb Z. Baker gave a 
guided tour of the Lakeside Lab which 
was recently listed on the National 
Register of Historic Places. 

By 1:15, participants had chosen one of 
three concurrent Workshops on 
Arrowmaking with Toby Morrow; 
Flintknapping with Mark Anderson; or 
Archaeological Plant Remains with Bill 
Green. After a mid-afternoon Break, the 

Mark Anderson demonstrates 
flintknapping. Photo by Robin Lillie 
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Workshop participants try making arrow 
shafts. Photo by Robin Lillie. 

Following the Workshops, Bill Green 
led a discussion regarding recent discover­
ies of ancient Iowa. A Mill Creek site on 
a tributary of the Little Sioux River was 
briefly described. An account was given 
of a recently discovered gardening area 
with cultivated rows. Joe Artz has been 
survey a stretch of Highway 61 that is to 
be widened to four lanes. A possible 
southeast Iowa trade network that operated 
during Hopewell times was noted, with a 
more detailed account to be available 
later. 

At the end of the day's events, Dick 
Slattery was presented with a plaque rec­
ognizing his many contributions over a 
long period of time and in spite of the 
many trials and tribulations of the Iowa 
Archeological Society. 

After the meeting adjourned, a quorum 
of board members was found to be present 
and a board meeting was conducted. 
Minutes for the September 19 Board 
meeting will be published later. 

Sunday morning the Northwest Chapter 
hosted a field trip to the Double Ditch 
site, a Mill Creek Village site north of 
the Wittrock site. 



[The following list has been updated 
to include telephone numbers - Ed.] 

Iowa Archeological Society 
Executive Board 
1992-1993 

President: Jerry Phillips 

11 Cryer Circle 
Council Bluffs, IA 51503 
402-346-0333 (day) 
712-323-6202 (eve) 

Vice President: Dave Swinehart 
2506 Timber Drive 
Cedar Falls, IA 50613 
319-277-0610 (eve) 

Secretary: Kathy Gourley 

2019 40 St. 
Des Moines, IA 50310 
515-281-8744 (day) 
515-255-5496 (eve) 

Treasurer: Deb Zieglowsky-Baker 
617 7 Ave. 
Coralville, IA 52241 
319-354-4830 

Journal Editor: Kris Hirst 
Highway Archaeology Program 
308 Eastlawn 
Iowa City, IA 52242-1411 
319-335-2402 (day) 
319-338-3992 

Newsletter Editor: Sheila Hainlin 

1434 44 St 
Des Moines, IA 50311 
515-279-5315 

Directors: 
1990-1993 ter m 

Karole Fuller 
6 Longview Knoll 
Iowa City, 52240 

Mary Helgevold 
1901 Ave. F 
Hawarden, 51033 
712-552-2646 

Arlo Johnson 
RR 2, Box 52 
Forest City, 50435 
515-581-2992 

RogerNatte 
2019 N. 22 St 
Fort Dodge, 50501 
515-576-7201 (day) 
515-576-2785 (eve) 

1991-1994 term 

Ferrel Anderson 
1923 E. 13 St 
Davenport, 52803 

Yvonne Chadek 
615 Park, Park Place Apt. 1207 
Des Moines, 50309 
515-243-7629 

Dennis Miller 
RR 1, Box 37A 
Silver City, 51571 

Dawn Snyder 
Woodbury County Conservation Board 
Eighth Floor Courthouse 
Sioux City, 51101 

1992-1995 term 

Bill Anderson 
Box 51 
Richland, 52585 
319-456-3911 

Dale Henning 
RR 1, Box 83 
Decorah, 52101 
319-532-9194 

Shirley Schermer 
1008 N. Angus 
Maquoketa, 52060 
319-335-2400 (day) 
319-652-4256 (eve) 

Dick Slattery 
4106 El Rancho Drive 
Davenport, 52806 
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Minutes of the 
Iowa Archeological Society 

Board Meeting 
May 30, 1992 

Board Members Present; Bill 
Anderson, Yvonne Chadek, Kathy 
Gourley, Sheila H ainlin, Mary 
Helgevold, Dale Henning, Kris Hirst, 
Arlo Johnson, Jerry Phillips, Shirley, 
Schermer, Dave Swinehart. 

Board Members Absent: Ferrel 
Anderson, Deb Zieglowsky-Baker, Karole 
Fuller, Dennis Miller, Roger Natte, Dick 
Slattery, Dawn Snyder, Steve Lensink 
(through 1992). 

The meeting was called to order by Jerry 
Phillips at 10: IO am at the State 
Historical Building, East 6th and Locust 
Street, Des Moines, Iowa. A quorum was 
present. 

I. Secretary's Report: Kathy 
Gourley stated that the minutes from the 
March 28, 1992 meeting had been mailed 
to the Board in late May. Dave Swinehart 
moved that the minutes be approved; 
Sheila Hainlin seconded. Motion carried. 

II. Treasurer's Report: No report 

III. Newsletter Edjtor's Report; 

Sheila Hainlin reported that she could not 
complete the Newsletter's summer issue 
until she received more articles. Dave 
Swinehart and Kris Hirst mentioned that 
they were working on articles. Board 
members were encouraged to send articles 
to Hainlin as soon as possible. 

IV. Archaeology Week 

Commjttee; 
Bill Green, chairman of the Archaeology 
Week Planning Committee, submitted a 
written report. The Board discussed the 
current status of Archaeology Week, and 
the Society's potential role in it. Board 
members felt that more planning needed 
to be done before the event could be initi­
ated. The IAS committee Dale Henning 
(chairman ), Dick Slattery, Deb 



Zieglowsky-Baker, and Jerry Phillips) 
will call Bill Green to discuss making a 
presentation regarding Archaeology Week 
to the Association of I o w a  
Archaeologists. Further Board action on 
this matter was tabled until more infor­
mation is received. 

y. 1992 Fall Meeting: Plans for 
holding the fall meeting at the Iowa 
Lakeside Laboratory on September 19th 
were discussed. Use of the facility costs 
$100. Dale Henning moved to approve 
the meeting plans; Yvonne Chadek sec­
onded. Motion carried. 

YI. Tournal Edjtor's Report: Kris 
Hirst proposed a number of changes in 
the Journal. If the Board approves, she in­
tends to establish an editorial board, con­
sisting of four assistant editors. These as­
sistants are Deb Zieglowsky-Baker, 
Robin Lillie, and Linda Forman. Bill 
Billeck will continue as the book review 
editor. Hirst would also like to establish 
an advisory board of 20-30 individuals. 
These individuals would serve as advisors, 
and would be listed on the masthead. Five 
individuals have already agreed to serve in 
this capacity. 

Hirst also proposed adding two sections 
to the Journal. One section is tentatively 
titled "Profiles in Iowa Archaeology," and 
would include biographies of individuals 
who have made a substantive contribution 
to the field. As an example, Hirst men­
tioned Cherie Haury's research on T. H. 
Lewis. Hainlin mentioned that the 
newsletter has also published biographies. 
The editors agreed to work together to 
avoid duplication in this area. 

The second new section Hirst proposed is 
a commentary section. This section 
would include controversial and non-con­
troversial issues in Iowa archaeology. 
Hirst suggested featuring the new geo­
morphology guidelines in the commen­
tary section for the 1993 Journal. 

Hirst also proposed that the book review 
section should include Phase III reports. 
This would allow information contained 
in the reports to reach a broader audience. 

Swinehart asked what materials would 
have to be taken out of the Journal in 

order to make room for the newly pro­
posed sections. Hirst stated that she had 
not considered specific items to be re­
moved. 

Hirst also noted the need for a paid edito­
rial assistant She said that she would like 
to find grant funds or other outside fund­
ing sources for this. The Board agreed that 
this was an important issue, and all Board 
members were encouraged to think about 
seeking grant funds, corporate sponsor­
ship, or accepting advertising in order to 
fund an editorial assistant position. 

The Board then discussed the status of the 
overdue Journals. Jerry Phillips reported 
that Steve Lensink proposed the follow­
ing production schedule: 

* 1990 (Vol. 37) - July 1, 1992, 
mailing date. 

* 1991 (Vol. 38) - August 15, 1992, 
mailing date. 

1992 (Vol. 39) - October 15, 1992, mail­
ing date .. 

Jerry Phillips stated that he would write 
to Steve Lensink, asking for firm dates. 
The Board then discussed when each 
Journal ought to be issued. The consen­
sus was that the membership should re­
ceive each issue by the end of the calendar 
year that the issue is dated. Thus, the 
1993 issue should be received by 
December 1993, etc. 

Ave Swinehart moved that the proposed 
changes in the Journal be approved. Dale 
Henning seconded; motion carried. 

yn. Mailings; Jerry Phillips stated 
that Deb Zieglowsky-Baker had suggested 
sending a subscription mailing to li­
braries. The Board supported this idea, but 
determined that such a mailing should be 
delayed until the back issues of the 
Journal have been sent. The Board ap­
proved the concept, pending completion 
of the 1990, 1991, and 1992 issues. 

Dale Henning suggested sending outdated 
copies of the Journal to libraries, as a 
means of encouraging those libraries to 
become subscribers. Board members were 
supportive of this idea. 
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YIU. Appua! Meetjng: Preliminary 
plans for the 1993 Annual Meeting were 
discussed. Yvonne Chadek suggested 
holding the meeting in Des Moines, pos­
sibly at the Science Center of Iowa. The 
newly formed Central Iowa Chapter had 
indicated some interest in co-sponsoring 
the meeting. Jerry Phillips asked Sheila 
Hainlin and Kathy Gourley to investigate 
the feasibility of the Central Iowa 
Chapter so-sponsoring the Spring 1993 
meeting. 

Bill Anderson suggested southeastern 
Iowa as a possible meeting site. Dave 
Swinehart suggested Four Mounds Park 
in Dubuque as a possible meeting loca­
tion. 

Jerry Phillips appointed Yvonne Chadek, 
Karole Fuller, and Ario Johnson to serve 
on a committee for the Annual Meeting. 
Phillips stated that he would appoint the 
committee chair after the meeting site had 
been selected. 

In addition to planning the 1993 Annual 
Meeting, Phillips asked the committee to 

consider selecting Annual and Fall meet­
ing sites for upcoming years. Selecting 
meeting sites a few years in advance 
would aid the Society's planning efforts. 

IX. Clarification on Election of 
Officers: Kathy Gourley reported that 
in the past, the two Editors were elected 
in the same year, and the Secretary and 
Treasurer were elected in another year. 
This allowed the terms of Board members 
to be staggered, so that there was not a 
complete turnover in Board membership 
in any given year. Somewhere along the 
way, this cycle got disrupted and all four 
positions were voted on at the 1992 
Annual Meeting. Following the old pat­
tern, election of Editors occurred in 1980, 
1983, 1986 and 1992, while the election 
of the Secretary and Treasurer occurred in 
1981, 1984, 1987, 1990 and 1992. Kris 
Hirst moved that the Board direct the 
nominating committee to hold elections 
for the Secretary and Treasurer at the 1993 
Annual Meeting. Mary Helgevold sec­
onded. Motion carried. 

X. Membership Committee: Jerry 
Phillips appointed a membership com­
mittee to explore ways of increasing the 



Society's membership. The committee 
members are: Dave Swinehart 
(chairman), Ferrel Anderson, Dawn 
Snyder, and Roger Natte. Board members 
expressed a willingness to contact former 
members and encourage them to renew. 
Membership lists will be provided to the 
Board for this purpose. Deb Zieglowsky­
Baker is working on a history of the 
Society, including an analysis of mem­
bership types. This information should be 
very useful for the Board. 

XI. Chapter Committee: Jerry 
Phillips appointed a chapter committee to 
act as a liaison between the Society and 
local chapters. The committee members 
are: Mary Helgevold (chairwoman), 
Dennis Miller, Shirley Schermer and Bill 
Anderson. Local groups include the 
Northwest Chapter, Rowe Chapter 
(Glenwood), Central Iowa Chapter, Keyes 
Chapter, Black Hawk Chapter, and the 
Quad Cities Chapter. There used to be a 
chapter in the Ottumwa area, but Board 
members were unsure whether it was still 
active. 

XII. Committee Budgets: Jerry 
Phillips requested that the Board authorize 
small budgets for the Membership 
Committee and the Chapter Committee. 
Committee chairs would authorize the 
expenditures of these funds. Yvonne 
Chadek moved that each committee be au­
thorized to spend up to $100. Dale 
Henning seconded. Motion carried. 

XIII. Annual Goals: The Board dis­
cussed goals for this year. The following 
items were agreed upon: 

*Participate in Archaeology Week 

* Increase membership 

*Get Journal published on time 

* Develop stronger links with local 

chapters 

Dale Henning moved that the above goals 
be those of the IAS for 1992. Yvonne 
Chadek seconded. Motion carried. 

XIV. Other Business: The Board 
discussed ways of recognizing extended 
service to the Society. Several options 
were discussed. Mary Helgevold will look 

into this matter, and take care of the de­
tails. 
Dave Swinehart reported that OSA had re­
ceived a letter from a man who had 
buried a half gallon bucket of projectile 
points 20 miles south of Waterloo 40 
years ago. The man would like someone 
to excavate it. 
Dave Swinehart reported that the 1992 
Annual Meeting netted $400. 

XV. Adjournment: Dale Henning 
moved that the meeting adjourn. Dave 
Swinehart seconded. Motion carried. The 
meeting adjourned at 11:58 am. 

Respectfully submitted by 
Kathy Gourley, Secretary. 

NEWS FROM 
THE CHA PTERS 

New Chapter Formed 
In Southeast Iowa 

Approximately 30 archaeology 
enthusiasts met Monday evening, 
September 21 at the Wapello County 
Historical Society Building in Ottumwa 
to organize a Local Archaeology Chapter. 
Led by Bill Anderson, a member of the 
State Archaeological Society Executive 
Board, and Anton, local archaeologist, 
many ideas were discussed and thoughts 
shared on how the cause of archaeology 
could be furthered in southeast Iowa. It 
was agreed that our local Chapter should 
have as one of its goals the location of 
and recording of sites in the area. Also, 
the location and preservation of Mound 
Groups was adopted as a high priority for 
our chapter. 

The next scheduled meeting will be 
held on Monday, October 26, at 7:00 pm 
at the Wapello County Historical Society 
Building at 210 West Main (Amtrak 
Train Depot). A flintknapping 
demonstration and other activities have 
been planned. Those persons interested in 
archaeology are encouraged to attend. 

For more information, contact: 

Bill Anderson 
Richland, Iowa 52585 

Tel. 319-456-3911 
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Central Iowa Chapter 

The Central Iowa Chapter met Saturday 
September 26 at the Iowa State Historical 
Museum in Des Moines. Art Bettis of the 
Iowa Geological Survey, DNR, presented 
a talk on three important sites in central 
Iowa: the Cambridge site, the Buchanan 
site, and the Mary Jane alluvial fan site. 
Lithic artifacts from all three sites were 
similar in style to other artifacts 
associated with late Paleo-indian and/or 
Early Archaic cultures. 

The Chapter's next meeting is 
scheduled for Saturday, October 24 at 
1 :00 pm in the third floor classroom of 
the Iowa State Historical Museum located 
at East 6th and Locust, Des Moines. 
Kathy Gourley with the Iowa State 
Historical Society, Historic Preservation, 
will discuss the placement of Ft. Des 
Moines # 2 and the presumed location of 
the Raccoon River Indian Agency on the 
east bank of the Des Moines River in 
downtown Des Moines. The latter will be 
tied to the contemporary Sac and Fox 
Indian Agency near Agency, Iowa. 

For more information contact: 
Dave Cook 
107 3rd Ave. 
Slater 50244 
Tel.515-685-3755 

or: 
Sheila Hainlin 
1434 44 St 
Des Moines 50311 
Tel. 515-279-5315 

Northwest Chapter 

This Northwest Chapter engaged in 
three field trips to four different in April, 
May and June including a visit to Ashfall 
Fossil Beds Park in Nebraska. Following 
the annual IAS Fall meeting at Lakeside 
Lab, the Chapter on Sunday morning, 
September 20, hosted a guided tour of the 
Double Ditch, a Mill Creek Village site. 

For more information contact: 

Dale Gifford 
910 Cherry 
Cherokee 51012 

Tel. 712-225-3432 



•�,..t0LOG1.r 

T� 0.,. 

.--------- ... -� 0 

OSANEWS i;, � 

A SPECIAL SECTION OF TIIE IOWA 
ARcHEOI.OGICAJ, SocrE'IY NEWsLETIER 

PUBLIC EDUCATION, 1992 

A tradition continued on Wednesday, 
April 15, 1992, when students, parent­
chaperones, and teachers from Pekin 
Middle School led by social studies 
teacher Bill Anderson visited 
archaeological sites in southeast Iowa as 
part of an all day field trip. Bill (a newly 
elected IAS Board member) has 
conducted similar excursions for 
students and teachers in recent years. 
The group was accompanied by Lynn 
Alex of the Office of the State 
Archaeologist, who fielded questions at 
the Wever Terrace, the Malchow 
Mounds, and the Toolesboro Mounds 
and visitors center. Local Louisa 
County historian Ron Cross provided 
an overview of the history and 
archaeology of the Toolesboro locality. 
A final, non-archaeological, stop was 
made at the Mark Twain Louisa 
Division National Wildlife Refuge 
Center at Lake Odessa. The photo to 
the right shows part of the group at the 
Malchow Mounds. 

On July 17 and 24 young campers at 
City Park in Iowa City conducted a 
mock excavation as part of "Time 
Capsule Camp" sponsored by the 
Johnson County Heritage Museum. The 
idea was the inspiration of Museum 
program coordinator Deb Dunn, who 
planned the two weeks of camp 
activities to include an exploration of 
life in pioneer and prehistoric times. As 
part of "Indiana Jones Day"-the final 
day for each one-week session-camp 
participants excavated and screened 
cardboard box sites filled with different 
"strata" of sand, soil, and cat litter to 
recover a sequence of artifacts and 
floral and faunal remains. The most 
recent activities in City Park were 
reflected in the uppermost assemblage 
in each box which included candy 
wrappers, balloons, and plastic objects. 
Progres-sively older remains consisted 
of crockery, candle sticks, bird bones, 
corn kernels, and ceramic and wooden 
beads. The lowest layers contained 
fossil seashells. Assistance in planning 
the sites and directing the excavation 
was provided by Lynn Alex of the OSA. 

Pekin Middle School tour group at Malchow Mounds state preserve. 

Photo by Bill Anderson. 

ARCHITECTURAL HISTORIANS' 
ACTIVlTIES 

The OSA Highway Archaeology Pro­
gram employs several architectural his­
torians to evaluate standing structures 
in proposed road construction areas. 
Staff members report on some recent 
activities: 

Jeffrey Durbin recently completed 
Phase I historic architectural surveys of 
Iowa Department of Transportation 
projects in western Iowa. Among the 
resources he recorded for the peoposed 
U.S. 75 bypass of Sioux City is the KSCJ 
radio transmitter which is housed in a 
1936 Art Deco-style building. Jeff has 
also written book reviews for the Pio­
neer America Society's journal Material 
Culture, and for the SC4. Newsloumal, 
the journal of the Society for Commer­
cial Archeology. 

Raymond Tinnian recently com­
pleted fieldwork for an architectural 
history survey in Muscatine County. He 
also completed final revisions for an 
article published in October in The 
Palimpsest. He recently gave a 
presentation to the North Central Iowa 
Genealogical Association and compiled 
a comprehensive listing of a 605-page 
collection of documents from the 

criminal files of Frank and Nathan 
Rainsbarger, characters in a celebrated 
19th-century central Iowa murder and 
lynching. 

Hugh Davidson completed architec­
tural surveys in Bremer (Iowa 3 and 
U.S. 63), Jackson, and Dubuque coun­
ties (U.S. 52). Identification of the 
historic Washington Creamery (13-BM-
25H) near Waverly led to preparation 
of a paper with Susan Snow on Iowa's 
historic 19th-century creameries. Hugh 
also completed a National Register 
nomination for the Clear Creek (IL) 
Friends Meeting-house (built 1875) and 
is writing a nomination for the Whittier 
Friends Meeting-house (built 1893), 
Linn County. 

Marlin Ingalls completed surveys in 
Keokuk (Iowa 149) and Muscatine 
(U.S. 61) counties. He also test­
excavated the "Old Dubuque Jail" for 
the Dubuque Museum of Art, which is 
currently housed in the building. 
Designed and built in 1857-58 by noted 
architect John Francis Rague, it is one 
of only three remaining Egyptian 
Revival public buildings in the United 
States and is listed on the National 
Register. Testing was conducted along 
the building's east side prior to con­
struction of a handicapped ramp. 



CALENDAR 

November 11-14, 1992 - Plains Anthropological Conference at 
Lincoln, Nebraska. 

December 6-12, 1992 - International Conferece on Environment 
& Archaeology, San Juan, Puerto Rico. 

"Although the focus is on tropical areas - including rain forests, 
dry tropical forests and adjacent transitional zones - discussion 
topics will 
also involve temperate zones and lifeways. Tropical forests not 
only hold a great deal of biological and botanical wealth, but also 
contain a record of thousands of years of human societal 
development. Many lessons can be learned from the inter­
relationships of tropical and non-tropical resources, people and 
cultures."] 

For more information contact: 

Dr. Kent Schneider Regional Archaeologist 
USDA Forest Service Southern Region 
1720 Peachtree Rd. NW 
Atlanta, GA 30367 
Tel. 404-347-7250 

[The above entry largely reflects the whimsey of your 
Newsletter's editor, but what an interesting interval it would be 
during the carryings on of winter. 
Spring, 1993 - Iowa Archeological Society Annual Meeting, Des 
Moines. 
January 6-10, 1993 - Society for Historical Archaeology 1993 
Conference on Historical and Underwater Archaeology, Kansas 
City, Missouri. 

IT'S N 0 T TOO EARLY TO PLAN TO MAKE A 

PRESENTATION AT THE 1993 IAS ANNUAL 

MEETING IN DES MOINES! 

The Centr al Chapter will be orgam1zmg the Iowa 
Archeological Society's Annual Meeting in Spring 1993. We 
hope to make it the best yet. Therefore, we take this early 
opportunity to invite members to begin planning on presenting a 
paper. Yes, we do want to know what you did last summer - and 
fall - and winter. This early call for papers should allow plenty of 
preparation time for you. 

William B. Lees: "We encourage avocational participation in 
the conference at all levels, and will be establishing a special 
avocational registration rate for members of state and local 
organizations who are not otherwise members of the Society for 
Historical Archaeology. For individuals interested in 
volunteering a small amount of their time during the conference, 
registration fees will be waived altogether." 

For more information contact: 
William B. Lees, SHA '93 
Kansas State Historical Society 
120 W. 10th Avenue 
Topeka, Kansas 66612-1291 

Tel. 913-296-2625 

Miscellaneous Items 

From The World Archaeological Congress Newsletter 1992 
Volume 1, Number 1: 

Preservation on the Reservation: Native Americans, Native 
American Lands and Archaeology, edited by Anthony Klesert and 
Alan Downer. 
Paper, $10 covers postage and handling, no cost for the book. 

For a copy of this publication write: 

Navajo Nation, Archaeology Department 
P.O. Box 689 
Window Rock, AZ 86515 

Detach and return this form to PRESENT A PAPER. 

I wish to present: __ A Field Report 

__ A Contributed Paper 

Time required, ________________ _ 

Visual aids needed, ______________ _ 

NAME, ________________ _ 

ADDRESS _______________ _ 

________________ .ZIP ____ _ 

PLEASE RETURN THIS FORM TO: 

Sheila Hainlin 
1434 44 St. 
Des Moines, Iowa 50311 
Tel. 515-279-5315 



INCITES 

Over-domestication of dogs during the Early 
Late Middle Woodland period. 

By Duane Anderson 

NEW MEMBERS 

Ronald D. Anderson family, Johnston 
Elizabeth Barrare, LGlenview, IL 
David M. Brewer, Newton 
Burr & Kathleen Brown, Ottumwa 
Ophelia Butler, Danville 

John M. Carlson, Andalusia, IL 
Colette Carroll, Ames 
John Carty, Mt. Union 
Paula Cofey, Chariton 
H. T. De Decker, Geneseo, IL 
Richard Douglas, Geneseo, IL 
Diane Dubberke, Nevada 
Karen Elder, Mediapolis 

Iowa Archeological Society 
Eastlawn 
The University of Iowa 
Iowa City, IA 52242 

_ Contents: Printed Material __ 

Melodie England, Moline, IL 
Valerie Fueglister, Omaha, NE 
Nancy Gallentine, North English 
Val & Peggy Gomez, Dawson 
Ken & Mary Ann Gregory, Dysart 
Nancy Hasenwinkel, Charles City 
John Hawry, Moline, IL 
Mary Head, Des Moines 
Carol Hopp, Ankeny 
David Horst, Camanche 
Sherry & Justin Humphrys, Columbus 
Junction 

Linda Hutchcroft, Morning Sun 
Jennifer Johnson, Des Moines 
Larry Johnson.Fredericksburg 
Wesley Johnson, Essex 
Verne Kelley, Iowa City 
Anna Keyte, Sheldahl 
Janet Kirchgatter, Riceville 
Earl Lanphere, Cedar Rapids 
Richard Latta, Mt. Pleasant 
Stephen Lee family, Nashua 
Amy & Ken Lockard, Waterloo 
Linda M. Logan, Walcott 
Dixie Mackey, Hampton 
Kristine Magel, Ames 
W.W. Moreland, Geneseo, IL 
Robert Nettleton, Muscatine 
Josephine A. Nichols, Matherville, IL 
Jack Nicholson, Knoxville 
Laurie Oxley, Ankeny 
Linda Patrick, Dubuque 
David Perkins, Hiawatha 
Sally Reedholm, Nevada 
Dorothy C. Rogers, Fort Madison 
Dennis Roozeboom, Tracy 
Kathy Russi, West Des Moines 
Amy Sales, Iowa City 
Dwight Schuessler, Coralville 
Rose Schutte, Castalia 
Rose Shultz, Davenport 

Kirk Starr, Marshalltown 
Laura Thierer, Des Moines 
Phillip & Neoma Thomas, W oodbum 
Tom Thompson, Ottumwa 
Robert Treloar, Ames 
Mary & Hayden Varner, Iowa City 
Sharman Vermeer, Mt. Pleasant 
Glen & Jeanie Visser, Harvey 
Kay VLittetoe & Mary Anson, Brighton 

ANNUAL MEMBERSHIP DUES 
VOTING: 

1.Active $15 
2.Household $18 
3. Sustaining $25 

NON-VOTING: 
l.Student(under 18) $7 
2.Institution $20 

SEND DUES TO: 
Deb Zieglowsky-Baker 
616 7th Avenue 
Coralville, IA 52241 

The Iowa Archeological Society is a 
non-profit, scientific society legally 
organized under the corporate laws of 
Iowa. Members of the Society share a 

serious interest in the archaeology of 
Iowa and the Mid-west. 

The Newsletter is published four times 
a year. All materials for publication 
should be sent to the editor: 

Sheila Hainlin, 1434 44 St., Des 
Moines, IA 50311. 
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